
Activities Report, December 2023
Anna Keenan, CAO, Rural Municipality of Victoria

Reporting on progress made by Marsha and myself over the last month:
1 - Supporting Council governance
2 - Planning & Development
3 - Fire department
4 - Emergency Measures Plan
5 - Overseeing approved Capital projects
6 - The Future of Victoria Park (& the Amar proposal)
7 - Municipal Sustainability - policy
8 - Municipal Sustainability - operations
9 - Community Building
10 - Maintenance & services
11 - Forward Capital Project Planning


[bookmark: _gz56fer6vxqb]1 - Supporting Council governance
· Prepared 1 Planning Board meeting, a special joint meeting of Council and the W&S Board, and this regular Council meeting. 
[bookmark: _dj60cvskjwpy]2 - Planning & Development
· Worked 1 day with Samantha Murphy (RPP, LPP), and 3 days independently, to process the decisions of the Planning Board into an updated draft. Work continues to incorporate final edits. 
· Responses to development/zoning inquiries for specific properties, from owners/potential developers.
[bookmark: _h1su6oiul880]3 - Fire department
· Reviewed Amendment suggestions on Fire Services bylaw and provided recommendations for Council on their adoption.
· Heatpump installation at the Fire Department is complete.
[bookmark: _ecf40hk0347q]4 - Emergency Measures Plan
· Only minor progress on EM plan, as Official Planning has taken priority. 
[bookmark: _oheyymz1hxp5]5 - Overseeing approved Capital projects 
· Causeway project - Installation is currently happening on site. 
· Generators - Concrete pouring has occurred. We await arrival of the generators and propane tanks, expected for February. 
· Wharf project - Bid assessed, permits applied for, funding secured. Work is ongoing to finalize contracting with Island Coastal. 
· Community Hall heat pumps - Electrical panel upgrades are proving more complicated than expected: Marsha and electricians are consulting with Maritime electric.

[bookmark: _fll3z01lkb6t]6 - The Future of Victoria Park (& the Amar proposal)
· As requested, the letter sent to provincial government representatives in May was re-sent to representatives at the Dept of Transportation and Infrastructure, who are the ultimate decision-makers. No response has been received.
· The lack of response doesn’t surprise me - it is consistent with the seemingly low level of priority that the provincial government has given to this conversation with the municipality, and to this property, since before I began in the CAO role. To get this conversation going, the municipality will need to 
· 
· Erosion protection should be the highest priority for this site, however, this is outside the municipality’s capacity to achieve without provincial cooperation (at least) or leadership, as the province is the landowner and has responsibility for coastlines/buffer zones.  So: regardless of whether this site continues as a recreational park, or if the rezoning and development proposals expected by Amar are accepted by Council, the province should be engaging with the municipality to prevent coastline erosion and figure out how to protect both green space, the washroom block (5 years before it starts falling into the sea and needs to be demolished?) and the road (25-40 years). 
· A coastal engineer should be engaged for the purpose of coming up with a proposal (or alternative proposals) for protection of the shoreline, ecology and built infrastructure. A plan to stop or slow erosion in this site will also be necessary for Council to consider in relation to an anticipated rezoning and development request for the property on the north side of the causeway.
· I encourage the Mayor and Councillors to coordinate amongst themselves to request meetings with the Minister and Deputy Minister (not departmental staff) at the Dept of T&I, to lobby them for attention and higher priority on this file. Having the Minister and Deputy visit Victoria would seem wise. Municipal staff capacity to engage with Dept T&I staff is limited, both by municipal capacity, and because Dept of T&I staff are acting on instruction of the Minister and Deputy. Therefore, I feel that lobbying for attention and priority at the highest levels of that department is a role that Council can and should take on. There are many possible, viable and desirable paths forward, and ultimately which path to take is a choice of Council. However, more information and engagement with the province is necessary. I see the options as:
· 1 - Municipality gains ownership of the park from the province, then leads in securing grants (I estimate $500k+ will be needed), coastal engineering plans and ultimately contractors for shoreline protection work, with permits from the province. [Feasible; the burden of administrative work would be with the municipality, but also the power to drive the work forward to an outcome. This would take staff attention away from other priorities, and if grants don’t come through, we would be in a hard place.]
· 2 - Municipality maintains a lease on the park from the province (either in its current form, or an updated lease with more open conditions), then lobbies and works collaboratively the provincial government on shoreline protection. [Feasible, however incurs the highest ‘coordination costs’ between the municipality and the province, as both actors maintain an interest and some degree of administrative control.]
· 3 - The municipality returns the operation of the park to the provincial government - they take the lead on shoreline protection work. [Feasible and would have a positive impact on municipal budgets and staff time, however requires the municipality to give away operational control and decision-making to the province: we would want to know that they are truly going to take care of the park and shoreline, and that they would do so in a way that is acceptable to local residents. This is the path that was recommended by the 2022 Sustainability Study, recognizing the expense that is involved with maintaining the park, and that the benefits are largely for tourism/visitors, rather than local residents.]
· At this stage, I don’t believe that any of the above 3 options should be ruled out. However, any of these options requires high-level engagement between the municipality and the Dept of T&I. Staff can help to advise decision-makers on both sides, and once both sides align and settle on a clear direction, staff on both sides can administer the process.
· All of the above options are only in regard to shoreline protection: they are are separate from the rezoning-and-development application expected from Amar. In any scenario, development proposals (including a seawall, new washrooms/stairs/park facilities, changes of use (e.g. a campsite), and/or subdivision and Amar’s development) would still require a development permit issued by the municipality, under our Official Plan and Development Bylaw, so some municipal protection is maintained, regardless of who the instigator of the proposal is.
· Amar reports that they have made progress towards submitting an application to the municipality (with the support of the province) - no such application has been received yet, so there has been no movement on this file from an administrative perspective this month.
· We remain in an overhold position on the lease - and can continue to operate the park in 2024 as a day-use park, so long as the municipality and province both desire to continue this arrangement. 


[bookmark: _u5dmibmlx8rc]7 - Municipal Sustainability - policy
· Still intending to propose increases to the Schedule of Fees, to bring to a future Council meeting, but have not yet been able to prioritise this task. I hope to bring it forward in January or February before I hand over to a new CAO, otherwise the task will be on their plate.
· I am leaving it to Councillors to consider other restructuring options, and appreciate the initiative of Jean McCardle in considering a tourism accommodations levy.
[bookmark: _u1ztp6rg7vul]8 - Municipal Sustainability - operations
· Monitored, tracked and reported on municipal income and expenses as required. 
· Further improvements to budget forecasts - see anticipated year-end surplus in the reports on item 9d.
· Marsha has moved us to a system of fully electronic signatures and approvals for payments. This means that, in the short term, while the CAO is working remotely, payments can still be processed; and in the long-term is expected to improve administrative efficiency in bookkeeping. E-transfers will also be a viable way for the municipality to receive payments.
[bookmark: _f8zo2c2uj3pl]9 - Community Building
· Composed and sent a December edition of the Victoria Municipal News e-newsletter. 
[bookmark: _g4sq5e6ecgbt]10 - Maintenance & services
· Water was shut off to the Community Hall for the first time in many years (decades?), and the building is being allowed to go cold while we await the installation of an electric heat pump to replace the broken oil furnace. 
[bookmark: _kjqnvg22trk3]11 - Forward Capital Project Planning
· Wrote a grant application to the provincial Active Transportation Fund and submitted on the due date, December 1.
/
